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17th September 2012

Low Pay Commission

6th Floor

Victoria House

Southampton Row

LONDON    WC1B 4AD

Dear Sirs

Consultation on National Minimum Wage 2013

I have pleasure in setting out below the National Hairdressers’ Federation’s response to your kind invitation to contribute to your 2013 Consultation on the National Minimum Wage.

I would like to take this opportunity of setting out some background information which I trust the Commission will find helpful.

National Hairdressers’ Federation

The National Hairdressers’ Federation (NHF) is the Trade Association representing, defending and promoting the interests of owners of hair and beauty salons in the UK.  Our membership currently stands at around 6,000 members and we are the largest membership body in the sector.  Our members range from sole traders without employees through to the largest salon business in the UK with 450 outlets.

Typical Salon Profile

The hairdressing sector makes a significant contribution to economic activity in the UK and a high proportion of the industry is made up of small and micro businesses.  A typical salon will have fewer than 10 employees with the owner-manager working alongside the employees.  The industry also has a (much smaller) number of large companies – for example, Vidal Sassoon, Regis, Toni & Guy – some of which are franchised chains.  Some of the medium sized and large chains act as significant in-house training providers.  Many salons also rent out styling chairs (what is known as chair renting) to self-employed hairdressers.  In addition to salon-based businesses there are mobile or freelance hairdressers, who normally work either from their own homes or travel to a client’s home.

The industry is very labour intensive, with this manpower investment covering both direct payroll costs, which can be easily measured and indirect manpower costs, such as training and the cost of complying with legal stipulations.  The legal framework under which the training has to operate, however, is currently very much one designed for large employers and can therefore create administrative headaches for smaller, owner-managed businesses, with key burdens including managing and administering direct payroll costs, salary, national insurance, holidays and maternity costs.

Level and Impact of National Minimum Wage

The adult minimum wage is broadly understood by our members and we are able to report a diminishing number of enquiries in relation to its application, indicating that our members have come to terms with some of the complexities of its application.  However, we continue to receive a high level of questions on clarification relating to payments due for holiday, maternity leave and training.  There is a wish by our members to interpret the law correctly but they continue to express frustration at the complexities.

As a service industry the vast majority of our members’ costs are related to employment and we continue to see members closing their businesses as a result of the economic climate.  Our members’ cash flow has continued to be uncertain as demand has decreased and as salaries always have to be paid, we are seeing a significant number of these business closures being as a direct result of cash flow pressures.

In our sector the vast majority of qualified stylists receive a combination of basic salary and performance related payments.  As demand decreases, these performance related payments therefore decrease and thus overall earnings are reduced.

As our sector is in excess of 90% female and many of whom are part-time, this general downturn in business is proportionately affecting them.

We would make the strongest representations that until we see growth return to the sector, our members who are by and large micro businesses would find any increase in the national minimum wage difficult and would definitely not be able to cope with any increase beyond one of the cost of living.

Young People, Apprentices and Interns

Our members recognise and support the principles of fair pay.  However, they continue to make strong representations surrounding their concerns related to the apprentices’ minimum wage.  This is most recently evidenced in our members input to the Richard Review – Call for Evidence for which we encouraged all our members to respond directly and provide us with a copy.

The following points were made consistently and persistently:

1. That apprenticeships should be for anyone willing to enter a trade subject to their having the appropriate ambition and aptitude.

2. That apprenticeships should be delivered by the workplace with education establishments providing knowledge underpinning rather than colleges leading the apprenticeship with salons merely offering work placements.

3. That only the most basic capability can be achieved within a two to three year period and that there is considerable concern at the quality of NVQ Level 2 and even NVQ Level 3 qualifications.

4. There is insufficient appreciation given to the cost to the salon of providing quality apprenticeships.

5. The consequences of the impact of the cost of training as a result of the loss of possible earnings by the time taken to train, the downturn in customer demand and cost implications of the apprentices minimum wage are that salons are either ceasing to take on apprentices or only taking on apprentices aged 16.  At the NHF we have seen a further decline in members seeking our Deeds of Apprenticeship which is as a direct result of their ceasing to take on apprentices.
6. Responses to the Richard Review cite the 19 age rule as being a barrier to salons taking on older than 16 entrants to the profession.

7. Our members overwhelmingly conclude that apprenticeships should be open to anyone at any age, that if there is a need to have the apprentice minimum wage, then this should be for the full period of any apprenticeship and that apprenticeships should be up to a maximum term appropriate for the sector.  For example, in hairdressing there would appear to be consensus that the minimum required would be 3 years but to achieve the desired standard of practical experience this should be 4 or even 5 years.

In conclusion, the evidence from the membership of the National Hairdressers’ Federation is that the introduction of the apprentices national minimum wage at a time of recession has had a detrimental effect on the provision of salon-based apprenticeships as a whole.  The age rule has resulted in a loss of opportunity for anyone 18 or over seeking to enter the profession.  Furthermore, until these issues are addressed and there is evidence of the economy moving out of the recession, there should be no increases in the wage as this would only result in a further reduction of provision.

Enforcement

The National Hairdressers’ Federation believes the adult national minimum wage has been in existence long enough that responsible businesses should be fully aware of the requirements and as such we do not condone any deliberate non-compliance.  The NHF offers advice to members to help them comply and thus are able to comment that people continue to have some difficulty in knowing all the rules and regulations.  As such we would seek a more lenient stance on failure to comply where such failure is limited to issues of interpretation and voluntarily corrected as soon as it comes to light.  We would seek this understanding and leniency particularly in relation to the apprentice minimum wage where the NHF has found in working with the members of the HMRC Enforcement Team that as they do not fully understand how to apply the rules in many cases it is not surprising that our members can experience difficulties.

I trust the Commission will find the above comments and observations of interest and use and I, on behalf of the National Hairdressers’ Federation would be happy to provide any further comments and information they may wish.

Yours faithfully

Eileen Lawson BSc FCIS FRSA

Secretary General
